
WATER BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
Regular Meeting 

 October 9, 2018  
4:00 PM 

Location: 1208 South 7th St. 
  

 
Agenda 

 
1. Approve Agenda. 

 
2. Approve minutes of the September 10, 2018 regular meeting. 

 
3. Approve invoices and Financial Statements. 

 
4. Customer Forum.  

 
5. Consideration and discussion of pay application #4 from Dave Schmitt 

Construction Company, Inc. for South D water main replacement. 
 

6. Consideration and discussion of pay application #2 from Maguire Iron for 
the Elevated Storage Tanks Preparation & Painting Project. 

 
7. Consideration and discussion of Delta Dental policy renewal. 

 
8. Discussion of wastewater operations. 

 
9. General Manager’s update. 

 
10. Updates from members of the Board of Trustees.  

 
11. Adjourn. 

 

  



Agenda Item #4 
Chair – Please read this statement to the audience. 
“This is the item reserved to receive comments from the community, our customers, for concerns 
whether or not they are included in the current agenda.  The community is encouraged to come and 
speak before the Water Board of Trustees and asked to keep statements brief.  Any questions are to 
be asked of the Water Department staff and Board of Trustee members prior to speaking to the full 
Board of Trustees so concerns may be properly researched and answered away from the meeting.  
Comments are to be directed to the Board of Trustees only.”  
There are no items at the time the agenda was prepared. 
 
Agenda Item #5 
In your packets you will find information that has been provided through Garden & Associates for 
Pay Application #4 from Dave Schmitt Construction for the South D Street project.  The City 
Council considered this application at their meeting held October 1st.  The water main work is 
Division 2 for this project when you are looking at the information.  As this is an Iowa DOT bid 
project, there is only a 3% retainage allowed.  On this application there is a cumulative total of 
$340,520.75 worth of work that has been completed and verified by Garden & Associates.  The 
retainage holds back $5,894.17, leaving $334,626.58.  Previous pay applications paid down 
$318,418.45, which leaves $16,208.13 due and owing on this application.  The retainage has dropped 
from previous pay requests as the total amount that can be retained is limited to $30,000.  As the 
work continues to progress the other divisions have a larger financial responsibility and will bear a 
larger percentage of the retainage. 
 

 
 
This is as shown in the City Council packet for the breakdown.  
Summary of Pay Requests*: 

 
Public Works 

(A) 
Water Dept.        

(B) 

Total 
Payment 

(A+B) Approval Date 
Application #1 $159,743.30 $144,596.50 $304,339.80 07/02/18 
Application #2 $382,703.53 $29,369.08 $412,072.61 08/06/18 
Application #3 $500,693.13 $144,452.87 $645,146.00 09/04/18 
Application #4* $325,408.96 $16,208.13 $341,617.09 10/01/18 
Total $1,368,548.92 $334,626.58 $1,703,175.50   
Retainage $22,984.10 $7,015.90 $30,000.00  
Remaining $1,083,366.87 $25,007.52 $1,108,374.39   

 



Agenda Item #6 
In your packets you will find pay application #2 from Maguire Iron for the water tower painting that 
is currently ongoing.  There are 2 different sheets, one for each tower.  The north tower’s original 
contract price was $182,300.00.  With Change Order #1 that increased to $234,100.00.  The work on 
the north tower is completed to our satisfaction so this will complete payment, less the retainage for 
this contract, and there is $104,374.79 due on this application.  On the south tower the original 
contract was for $223,500.00.  There has been a $4,000.00 change order that was approved under the 
contingency allowed for the General Manager bringing the contract price to $227,500.00.  For this 
application there has been $169,538.00 completed and verified by Garden & Associates staff.  There 
is $8,476.90 in retainage.  The eligible amount is $161,061.10, $14,250.00 has been previously paid 
leaving $146,811.10 due on this application.  The applications will show the breakdown in your 
packets.  The sum of both north and south tower applications is $251,185.89.  Staff recommends 
approving payment. 
 
Agenda Item #7 
The annual renewal for dental coverage has arrived.  Premiums have increased 2% from last year.  
This amounts to an increase of $26.64 per month, or $314.88 per year.  The information from our 
agent was sent out in September in an email to Board and Ex-Officio members.  It is staff’s 
recommendation to approve the renewal as presented. 
 
Agenda Item #8 
Collections System Operations: 
The semi-tractor that is used to haul sludge from the north plant to the south plant as well as hauling 
to the fields in the fall had been experiencing overheating issues.  Staff took it in and tried to repair 
the least expensive possible issues.  When those did not fix the problem they sought pricing to 
replace the head gasket on the motor.  During that repair it was found that there was a head bolt that 
had broken and was the cause of the problem.  The shop tried to effect the repair but were unable to 
without sustaining an additional $10,000 in repair.  At that time staff spoke with the City Manager to 
discuss options.  It was decided that we would pull out a vehicle replacement that was scheduled on 
the City’s CIP for this year and use that money to purchase another used semi-tractor.  Staff have 
found a unit that will match our needs and will fit in the designated funding.  We should be able to 
take possession the week of October 8th.  We have received preliminary plans for Phase III Division I 
work from Garden & Associates.  Staff need to sit down together and review them as there are some 
areas where water main may need to be relocated.  This should take place the week of the 8th so that 
we can get any comments back to Garden and they can finalize the plans.  Staff also met with a 
contractor to look at possible upgrades needed at the Armory lift station as identified in CIP project 
8016-123.  We continue to meet with several different vendors to look at combination vacuum/jetter 
trucks as the 2008 Camel truck is set to be replaced next fiscal year.  Staff have televised for Garden 
and contractors, found blind tees for the I & I projects, located manholes that are part of the current 
Phase II sanitary work that were buried, and looked into complaints in different areas of town.  They 
have worked to identify future CIP projects for capital budgeting and had a multitude of budget 
meetings to determine when different projects should be added to the City’s CIP budget.  There was 
a manhole on D Avenue West that was fixed due to street work occurring in that area, a manhole 
next to a creek was investigated for I & I and washout issues, and a cone section of a manhole 



repaired east of Solar and Terrace Drive.  The water supply lines on the current jetter truck were 
replaced to improve performance and the semi was taken in for engine repair as previously 
mentioned.  The sanitary sewer installation on South D is complete. 
There was 3000 gallons of water used in jetting activites. 
Plant Operations: 
Staff hauled sludge from the north plant as well as Oskaloosa Food Products.  Plants, lagoons and lift 
stations were mowed and maintained.  We also jetted the sample line for the digester at the south 
plant.  The Ag Gator was made ready for fall application of bio-solids and staff started to haul out 
from the digester to fields in the area.  Staff also fixed a load out valve for the digester in preparation 
for fall application.  Staff also continue to perform daily operations and testing as required to remain 
in compliance with the NPDES permit.  There was a meeting with several different engineers on 
Friday September 28th to discuss the 90% completion stage of the upcoming Short-Term 
Improvements that will be completed at both the north and south waste treatment facilities.  There are 
upcoming dates that this project will go to bid and have City Council approval.  These improvements 
are designed to keep both facilities running until the new treatment facility is in operation.  Most of 
the work for this first part of the project revolve around air exchange units and process control units 
needed for daily operation.  The grit vortex unit at the north plant and the digester at the south plant 
are 2 of the larger items needing replaced as part of this work.  There are preliminary plans and 
specifications at the office should anyone want to review them. 
Storm Water Operation: 
Staff picked up and delivered materials for the storm sewer relocate on the northeast corner of South 
D Street and 6th Avenue West.  They jetted a storm sewer line on North B and A Avenue West and 
reinstalled driveway tubes that were removed as part of the storm sewer emergency repair earlier this 
summer.  We also went out and investigated a complaint on North 7th near DeJong Greenhouses 
regarding high storm flows.  We met with DeJong staff and owner Mark DeJong to look at different 
areas that may be contributing to continual flow from a drain tile as well as heavy flow during rain 
events.  We will continue to investigate this area.  The storm sewer installation on South D is almost 
complete.  There was some sub-drain installation that had yet to occur. 
 
Agenda Item#9 
Distribution System Operations: 
We had one leak on North Market across from Sheriff Avenue this last month.  It was an 8” shear 
break.  There were other service line leaks that were noticed and letters were sent to property owners 
for repair. The north water tower is back in service and the south tower has been taken out of service 
for painting.  Fire hydrant flushing is starting the week of October 8th.  As we only have one tower 
due to the painting project, we are going to see how well the system can handle flushing with 2 crews 
and adjust accordingly.  The contractors for the south tower paint project have finished painting with 
the exception of any punch list items that may be found.  The tank mixer has been installed and will 
assist us with water age issues that can develop in that tank.  All of the water main and services on 
South D Street have been installed and are in operation.  The new stretch of water main on North L 
and B Avenue West has been installed, pressure tested and checked for bacteriological results.  We 
are also working with the owner of the new apartments to assist them in setting up water service 
installation.  The initial set of plans for next year’s North L/A Avenue West replacement have been 
reviewed with Garden and will be reviewed with staff for final notes before the plans are finalized 



and presented for Board approval.  The dump truck that we currently have is an old City unit.  It 
recently suffered an engine issue and has been repaired.  We were warned that if this same issue 
happens again we will not be able to repair it again.  We will continue to evaluate our options. 
Plant Operations: 
The river crested below the top of the levee last month and did not cause any operational issues.  Just 
as it was getting dried out and we were looking to be able to get down there again, heavy rains 
upstream have caused it to come out of the banks and flood the well field again.  We will continue to 
monitor this as before.  With the north tower online and the south tower offline we have had to adjust 
operating parameters at the plant to keep consistent water quality.  It will be appreciated by the plant 
operators when we are able to return both towers to the system and can return plant operations back 
to normal. 
Office Operations:  
The newly hired employee started September 17th.  Tammy Vos was hired to take the place of Cindy 
Scholtus when she retires next spring.  The next 5 months will give her time to learn the billing 
position and cross train for customer service as well.  We had 89 service disconnects the first week of 
October.  This number is back up to what we saw in July and August.  We will have staff from Water 
and Waste Water attending various classes the next few weeks. 
 
Agenda Item #10 
This is an item for members of the Board to provide updates or request future agenda items. 
 

 

























Annual Deductible:
Per Person $25 $50
Per Family $75 $150

Deductible Applies to Diagnostic and Preventive No Yes

Coinsurance Paid by Delta:
Diagnostic and Preventive 100% 80%
Basic 80% 60%
Posterior Composites 50% 40%
Endodontics 50% 40%
Periodontics 50% 40%
Major Restorative 50% 40%
Prosthetic Repairs and Adjustments 80% 60%
Prosthetics 50% 40%
Orthodontics 50% 50%

Annual Benefit Maximum Per Person $2,000 $2,000

Orthodontic Lifetime Maximum $1,500 $1,500

Annual Maximum Carryover - To Go SM

Employer: OSKALOOSA WATER DEPARTMENT

Contract Period: Dec  1 2018  to Nov 30 2019 Representative: MUTUAL MED INSURANCE SERVICES

Plan Code Delta Dental
Premier®

Non Par*PREMIER PLAN B W ORTHO TIER Current Renewal Contracts

Single $39.30 $40.10 2

Emp/Spouse $80.18 $81.78 3

Emp/Child(ren) $85.82 $87.54 2

Family $139.38 $142.18 6

Group Number: 1-30663-1

If you would like to 
change your plan, 
please indicate the 
new plan code/name:______________________

After receiving your request for changes, an updated Financial
Exhibit will be provided.

E-mail:  TeamReNEW@deltadentalia.com
Fax:       888-337-5157
Phone:   877-423-3582

Changing Benefit Plan?

Delta Dental of Iowa
Financial Exhibit

CURRENT BENEFIT PLAN MONTHLY DELTA DENTAL RATES

*This is a summary of your benefits.  Please see your Benefit
Certificate for a full description of benefits.

 Important Message:  This form must be signed, completed and returned.  Please retain a copy of this form for your records.
Percent of Premium Contributed by Employer:     Single: _______     Family: _______                          Total Employees Eligible for Dental Benefits: ______________________

E-mail address for Billing Contact: ___________________________________            E-mail address for Group Administrator: ___________________________________

Group Administrator Signature: _____________________________________________                    Date: _______________

Form FE 101 Tier

Contact Name: CHAD COON
Contact Email:
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